NORTH  ESSEX  LOCAL  MEDICAL  COMMITTEE

Minutes of a Meeting of 
North Essex Local Medical Committee
held on Thursday 9th February 2023 at 1.30pm

PRESENT:

Dr J Hodgkinson    (Chair)
  
Dr J Booth    (Vice Chair)
 
Drs Ahmed, Ali, Balmer, Bhatti, Casey, Dabas, Kandasamy, Killy, Maskara, Melamed, Mian, Omar, Parekh, Roberts, Sweeney and Tiwari, Mrs Pedder and Mr Fuller.
PART ONE
The Chair began by asking if there were any matters to be taken in Part Two.  It was agreed that Agenda Item 1 and Item 1 on the Chief Executive’s Report would be taken in Part Two.   
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Gunatillake, Hooper and Raja.       
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Dr Casey had accepted a volunteer role with the British Society of Lifestyle Medicine as Joint Regional Lead.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 12th January 2023 were confirmed by the Committee and agreed for publication to the website.    
MATTERS ARISING
P2
Winter Pressures:  A letter dated 3rd February 2023 from Herts and West Essex ICB outlining the support they are making available to practices was tabled. Details of the offers from all three Essex ICBs had been shared with Sefton LMCs earlier this week as they are currently in discussion with their local ICB about protecting practice income. 
P3
NHS Estates:  Following discussion at last month’s meeting, Mrs Pedder had sought clarification from GPC as to what financial support may  be available to practices.  Mrs Pedder was pleased to report that Suffolk and North East Essex ICB had written to practices on 6th February confirming that they had secured funding to contribute to the cost of appointing a Chartered Structural Engineer, in the case of GP owned estates, to the value of £1200 per premises.  A copy of the letter was tabled.  The LMC had, as yet, not seen any similar offers from Mid and South Essex or Herts and West Essex ICBs, but Mrs Pedder will contact them with a view to influencing similar offers for practices in those areas.

DISCUSSION TOPICS

1. LMC UK Conference 18-19th May 2023
1.1 Members received for information a letter from the Chair of Conference and guidance on writing motions. Motions are required to be submitted by midday on 28th February and this is an opportunity for grass-roots GPs to inform the national negotiating process.  A letter had been sent to all practices inviting suggestions, but to date, nothing had been received.
1.2 Dr Booth suggested a motion around the overwhelming push for practices to prioritise access which effectively reduces general practice to a same-day minor illness service, rather than allowing GPs to focus on the more complex care and continuity that has been their specialism.  Whilst members agreed that the biggest problem was declining GP numbers, they had no confidence that any political party would deviate from the apparent obsession with access and the fragmentation of primary care.  
1.3 Dr Bhatti referenced the Fuller Report which appeared to perpetuate the idea of separating urgent care from chronic disease management.  Members had serious concerns about the fragmentation of primary care and the potential for clinicians to become de-skilled as a result, and whilst they acknowledged the reasons why many feel that a sessional role is better suited to them, they feared for the future of the partnership model. 
1.4 Dr Booth will share a draft of his motion with members.  In the meantime, members were invited to share any suggestions for motions with the LMC office as soon as possible to allow time for them to be formally worded. 

2. Chief Executive’s Report   
2.1 Gender Service
This item is minuted under Part Two.
2.2 Discharge Funding for Step-Down Care
A letter from NHS England dated 13th January outlining arrangements for care up to and including 31st March 2023 was received, along with associated guidance.

2.3 Contract Re-Issue Programme
Attain had been commissioned to undertake the contract re-issue programme, but this had now been passed on to the ICBs to complete.  Mrs Pedder had been contacted by several practices in Mid Essex asking if they should sign and return their contracts.  On reviewing the documentation, Mrs Pedder had noticed the inclusion of  a clause in connection with the immediate removal of violent patients.  The clause referred to patients appealing their allocation to a Violent Patient Scheme.  Mrs Pedder had met with Laura Traill, Sarah Cansell and Stuart Quinton earlier today, and they had advised that the Regulations had been amended in 2020 to allow appeals. Clarification had been sought from GPC. 
In the meantime, an e-mail had been issued to all Essex practices advising them to not sign until further advice was received. A copy of this e-mail was received.  

2.4 Dickens Place Surgery
A letter from William Guy dated 2nd February 2023 regarding the termination of the GMS contract at Dickens Place was received for information.  
2.5
Accelerated Access to GP Records

An e-mail to practices dated 26th January was received along with recently issued BMA guidance.  The guidance confirmed that it is the view of the BMA that practices that have bulk coded more than 50% of their patients with a 104 code are not contractually obliged to provide NHS England with an action plan on how they will give access going forward.  
2.6
SNEE Quality Support & Stability Payment
Thresholds and worked examples were received for information.  The ICB had consulted with the office prior to circulation and no areas of concern had been highlighted. 
2.7
New Inherited Cardiac Conditions Service Pathway
An e-mail to practices dated 26th January and details of the new pathway were received. 
2.8
CQC Inspections
An e-mail from Andrew Watson advising that all GP PMS inspections to the end of March 2023 would be cancelled was received for information. 
2.9
GPDF
An e-mail dated 21st January from Dr Zoe Norris, GPDF Chair, was received and provided an update on the work done to date by the new Board.

2.10
Hewitt Review
A letter from the Rt Hon Patricia Hewitt dated 18th January was received for information.  

2.11
SNEE List Closure Protocol


Both Essex and Suffolk LMCs had taken the view that the ICB’s supplementary guidance was not necessary, given that national regulations clearly set out the process for practices needing to close their lists.  An e-mail from Simon Jones, Chief Executive of Suffolk LMC, to the ICB was received for information. 

2.12
Ballot of Junior Doctors


An e-mail to practices dated 2nd February providing details of BMA webinars for GP trainees in relation to the ballot of junior doctors was received for information.  
2.13
LMC Professional Indemnity Insurance Renewal 
Members were reminded to complete the required declaration by Monday 13th February.  A link had been e-mailed to all members.
2.14
LMC Newsletter

The January newsletter had been circulated and was also available to download from the LMC website.

3.  
Any Other Business
3.1
GPC England
A report from the meeting of GPC England held on 2nd February was tabled.  Discussion topics included support for GP trainees potentially undertaking industrial action and the 2023/24 contract negotiations. Given that there was to be no additional investment in the contract beyond what was agreed as part of the five-year deal, GPC had voted unanimously to reject the negotiation outcome.
3.2
MP Visit

Dr Roberts advised that his practice was due to have a visit from Priti Patel and he sought the experience of members that have previously hosted MP visits.  Dr Hodgkinson uses a pro-forma that any visitors are required to complete which enables the practice to better prepare for the visit.  This will be shared with the office.  Dr Melamed reported having a positive experience of a practice visit by Ms Patel.
3.3
New Appointment

Dr Mian advised that she had accepted a role with the Health Select Committee and National Audit Office with effect from September 2023.  Members concurred that this did not represent a conflict of interest with Dr Mian’s role on the LMC.
3.4
Phlebotomy


Dr Hodgkinson highlighted the intention to cease provision of blood test forms, with the expectation that practices will request pathology tests via ICE in SystemOne and generate their own bar-coded forms from March 2023.  Given that practices are only paid £1.97 to take bloods, shifting the direct costs associated with printing the forms from secondary care to practices may make the service financially unviable.  There appeared to be variations across the county, with some practices receiving printers and consumable such as label sheets.  Members agreed that this should be brought back to the March meeting for wider discussion.  
4. Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 1:30pm on Thursday 16th March 2023 via Teams.   Members were reminded that this is a change to the original schedule.
Any members who would like to attend in person at the LMC office should e-mail  annette@essexlmc.org.uk 
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